
Statement at April 4, 2016 NY City Council Committee on Transportation  

Hearing on Carfree Day  

 

The Institute for Rational Urban Mobility, Inc. (IRUM) is a NYC-based non-profit concerned 

with reducing motor vehicular use and improving the livability of dense urban places. 

 

IRUM commends the Council for holding this hearing and fully supports the designation of April 

22, 2016 as carfree day for NYC.  By urging motorists to leave their cars at home and use other 

modes of travel that cause less harm to the environment, the Council sends a strong message that 

reducing motor vehicle use in our crowded city is critical to our long term survival and well-

being.  Paramount is the need to reduce the emission of greenhouse gases generated by carbon-

burning cars and trucks.  But unfettered use of freewheeling motor vehicles also produces other 

significant negative impacts that should be recognized.  It is these 4,000 pound particulates that 

dominate the city’s 6,000 miles of streets.  Even if all these vehicles were propelled by 

electricity, generated by solar and wind power, an unlikely scenario any time soon, they would 

still greatly diminish the livability of the nation’s densest concentration of residents and 

businesses. 

 

The Council and the Mayor have recognized this and have taken action to limit the top speed for 

cars and trucks to 25mph for most streets in the city and have begun important first steps to 

advance a “vision zero” plan to eliminate all traffic fatalities in the future. 

 

IRUM urges the Council to adopt an even more ambitious agenda, establishing a four-year 

goal of reducing vehicle-miles of travel by 20% in the core and 5% citywide.   

 

An example of such a plan, which outlines a set “carrot and stick” strategies for better transit and 

reduced car use, is described on IRUM’s website. 

  

The NYCDOT continues to reject advancing strategies that might adversely reduce “levels of 

service”, the traffic engineers’ jargon for measuring the quality of traffic flow on roads and 

streets. Even with this favored status for cars and trucks, the NYCDOT been able to reclaim 

many leftover scraps of street space and allocate them for pedestrian plazas, bike lanes and 

planters. But NYCDOT most go much further and allocate street space among all street users in 

a more equitable manner. 

  

In the past, IRUM’s long standing call to remake 42
nd

 Street into an auto-free light rail boulevard 

has fallen on deaf ears. Hopefully, NYCDOT’s view will change, and it will advance a plan that 

more equitably allocates street space to pedestrians in one of the most crowded streets in the 

nation, even is some motorists are inconvenienced. It must be recalled that during Earth Week in 

1990, 1991 and 1992, the Dinkins Administration closed the busiest section of 42
nd

 Street to 

traffic on a weekday. The NYCDOT carefully monitored this effort, which was successful. (see 

attached news clips) As part of its Earth Day efforts, the Council should call on the NYCDOT to 

repeat this demonstration, and working with NYCDCP prepare a comprehensive street use plan 

for the Manhattan Central Business District that equitably allocates street space, the city’s most 

valuable real estate asset, and develop a VMT reduction plan for the entire city. 
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